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CENWP-PD-SRF
MEMORANDOM FOR THE RECORD
To:  Bernard Klatte, USACE, FPOM Chair

From:  Nathan Zorich, USACE, Fish Field Unit

SUBJECT:  Effectiveness of the 2010 John Day and The Dalles Dams avian line arrays and bird interaction with those arrays.
The Fish Field Unit was asked by NOAA for input on how well the John Day Dam 2010 avian line array, made from synthetic Plasma® rope (Puget Sound Rope Corp), worked. Specifically how did the birds react to the synthetic lines at John Day Dam and did this differ from their reaction to the thinner braided stainless steel lines deployed by the USDA at The Dalles Dam. The synthetic material was deployed at John Day Dam for its higher strength to weight ratio, leading to less sag and a reduction in the required height array towers when compared to using stainless steel.
Our goal in 2010 was to estimate consumption of juvenile salmonids by fish eating birds in the tailraces of John Day and The Dalles Dams. We did not directly focus on the interaction of individual birds with the avian lines. However, we have spent two summers witnessing these interactions and can offer our opinions formed while in the field watching California gulls foraging in these tailraces.

In general, the aggressive boat hazing program and 2010 avian line array at John Day worked better than we had expected. The number of gulls, attacks, and successful attacks all decreased from the previous year.  As boat hazers were present throughout the study we cannot comment on how effective the avian line array would deter birds without the hazers.
The placement of the lines, especially height above water, seemed more important than the material the lines were made from. Gulls typically avoided any area that was covered by avian lines, as demonstrated by their search patterns. At John Day Dam gulls worked the downstream edge of the array, further downstream than the previous year. At The Dalles Dam the gulls foraged above and below the partial spillway array and exploited gaps in the powerhouse array. Birds did occasionally penetrate arrays made from either material and the hazers were effective at chasing them out.
In terms of longevity, the stainless steel braided lines are more of a known quantity while the Plasma® rope has yet to be proven. The Plasma® rope has been deployed for less than one year and is performing fine so far, but has not been through a winter with its possible ice loading and UV degradation over time is still a concern. A couple of the filler or tag lines have pulled free from their splice over the river, but have not actually broken. The contractors, Knight Construction, commented that it is more difficult to splice lines of uneven size (filler lines are smaller than the main lines) and suggested using lines of the same diameter for a stronger splice. Regardless, to cover gaps of 3000+ feet this material has been a good solution.
At this time we see no reason to recommend the synthetic Plasma® rope material over the traditional stainless steel braided lines currently deployed at The Dalles Dam given the smaller gaps there.

